EDITORIAL

Hospitalists and Intensivists: Partners in Caring for the Critically III— The Time Has Come

Michael Heisler, MD, MPH

Department of Internal Medicine, Division of Critical Care Medicine, Sanford School of Medicine, University of South Dakota, Sioux Falls, South Dakota.

Disclosure: Nothing to report.

A report by the Committee on Manpower for Pulmonary and Critical Care Societies (COMPACCS), published in 2000, predicted that beginning in 2007 a gap between the demand and availability of intensivists in the United States would become apparent and steadily increase to 22% by 2020 and to 35% by 2030. Subsequent reports have reiterated those projections including a report to congress in 2006 by the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services/Health Resources and Services Administration. This "gap" has been called a health system "crisis" by multiple authors. Two important documents have published specific recommendations for how to resolve this crisis: the Framing Options for Critical Care in the United States (FOCCUS) Task Force Report in 2004 and the Prioritizing the Organization and Management of Intensive Care Services in the Unites States (PrOMIS) Conference Report in 2007. Since the initial COMPACCS report and since these 2 additional reports were published, a new opportunity to take a major step in resolving this crisis has emerged: the growing number of hospital Medicine (SHM) National Survey, that number has increased to 75%. Since the number of intensivists is unlikely to change significantly over the next 25 years, the question is no longer "if" hospitalists should be in the intensive care unit (ICU); rather the question is how to assure quality and improved clinical outcomes through enhanced collaboration between hospital medicine and critical care medicine. *Journal of Hospital Medicine* 2010;5:1–3. © *2010 Society of Hospital Medicine*.

KEYWORDS: hospitalists, intensivists, outcomes.

A looming gap in the supply of intensivists prompted the American College of Chest Physicians (ACCP), the American Thoracic Society (ATS), and the Society of Critical Care Medicine (SCCM) to publish a report in 2000 by the Committee on Manpower for Pulmonary and Critical Care Societies (COMPACCS). This study predicted that beginning in 2007 a shortfall would become apparent and steadily increase to 22% by 2020 and to 35% by 2030. Subsequent reports have reiterated those projections, including a report to Congress in 2006 by the U.S. Department of Health and Human Serv-ices/Health Resources and Services Administration.^{1–4}

The concern regarding the shortage of intensivists has been increased by the growing evidence that supports improved critical care outcomes—especially decreased intensive care unit (ICU) and hospital mortality—with intensivist staffing of ICUs.^{5,6} Based on this data and on recommendations from the Society of Critical Care Medicine, the Leapfrog Group made onsite, high-intensity ICU staffing with intensivists 1 of their "4 leaps."⁷ A paper by Pronovost et al.⁸ published in 2001, however, noted that in order for all ICUs in the United States to meet the Leapfrog ICU Physician Staffing (IPS) standard, the number of intensivists would need to increase by a factor of 2.6. Interestingly, a retrospective study published in the *Annals of Internal Medicine* in June of 2008 by Levy et al.⁹ suggested that mortality rates may actually be higher in intensivist-staffed ICUs. An accompanying editorial raised concerns about limitations of the study design, but endorsed Levy's recommendation that more carefully designed, prospective studies were needed; (ie, we still are not certain as to optimal physician staffing for the care of patients requiring the sophisticated treatment" available only in an ICU.)^{'10}

The health policy challenge, however, remains clear: while there is basic consensus that care of critically ill patients by intensivists improves outcomes, the reality is that the shortage of intensivists in the United States as predicted by the COMPACCS report will only increase, leading some to refer to this as a healthcare "crisis." Two major task forces attempted to address this situation, resulting in the publication of the 2004 Framing Options for Critical Care in the United States (FOCCUS) report, The Critical Care Medicine Crisis: A Call for Federal Action—A White Paper from the Critical Care Professional Societies; and the 2007 Prioritizing the Organization and Management of Intensive Care Services in the Unites States (PrOMIS) Conference Report.^{11,12} Both reports made specific recommendations including, for example, development of uniform standards for accreditation of institutional critical care capacity, identification and endorsement of core competencies in critical care, investment in health services research, the use of uniform protocols for ICU care, leverage of information technology to promote standardization and improve efficiency,

> 2010 Society of Hospital Medicine DOI 10.1002/jhm.580 Published online in wiley InterScience (www.interscience.wiley.com).

and the development of incentives to attract healthcare professionals to critical care medicine.

A Possible Solution: The Role of Hospitalists

Multiple important efforts are already underway to increase the competency of professionals providing critical care services including the Society of Critical Care's Fundamentals in Critical Care Support (FCCS) program. Additionally, physician assistants and nurse practitioners are playing an increasingly important role as members of critical care services. As another component of this collaborative effort, the PrOMIS Report noted the potential impact of hospitalists in addressing this crisis.

As early as 1999, surveys revealed that as many as 35% of hospitalists were providing critical care services.¹³ According to the 2005/2006 Society of Hospital Medicine (SHM) National Survey, that number has increased to 75% with a low of 66% in the eastern United States and a high of 84% in the western United States. In community hospitals, 87% of hospitalists care for patients in the ICU, and 30% provide critical care services in academic medical centers.¹³ While there is some research^{14,15} and many anecdotal reports that suggest hospitalists perform well in the ICU, there is, unfortunately, little data addressing outcomes for patients cared for by hospitalists. The results from a prospective, severity-adjusted study from the Emory University Section of Hospital Medicine and the Division of Pulmonary/Critical Care Medicine examining outcomes for critical care patients cared for by hospitalists with criteria for Pulmonary/Intensivist consults vs. patients cared for by the Pulmonary/Critical Care Medical ICU Service await peer-review publication.

Despite the lack of outcome data regarding adult hospitalists, it is clear that by default they are already providing a significant proportion of critical care services across the healthcare system, including in tertiary care centers. The two primary models of care include: (1) hospitalists serving as the primary provider without critical care consultant services and (2) comanagement of patients where intensivists and hospitalists collaborate. These collaborative models involve hospitalists actively co-managing critical care patients along with intensivists or hospitalists managing "less" critically ill patients with intensivist consultation when indicated. In hospitals lacking intensivists, hospitalists often manage critically ill patients either with intensivist phone consultation, or with the intent to stabilize and transfer. Electronic ICUs are another expanding model of care that provide intensivist support to hospitalists and other primary care providersdecreasing ICU length of stay and severity-adjusted ICU mortality.¹⁶ There are now 40 electronic ICU programs in the United States, and that number continues to grow.

In 2003, there were approximately 10,000 hospitalists in the United States,¹⁷ and recent data from an American Hospital Association survey indicates that the number has grown to about 28,000 in 2009. Recent research also documents that hospitalists are soon likely to care for the majority of elderly hospitalized patients in America.¹⁸ Aware that

2010 Society of Hospital Medicine DOI 10.1002/jhm.580 Published online in wiley InterScience (www.interscience.wiley.com). the number of intensivists is unlikely to change significantly over the next 25 years the question is no longer "if" hospitalists should be in the ICU; rather, the question is how to assure quality and improved clinical outcomes through enhanced collaboration between Hospital Medicine and Critical Care Medicine.

Recommendations

There are 3 steps that should be taken urgently to meet this challenge:

- 1. Per the recommendation of the FOCCUS Report and the PrOMIS Conference Report, uniform protocols for intensive care treatment—many of which already exist but are not used consistently—should be identified and implemented across all ICUs regardless of the level or certification of the provider.
- 2. Also per the PrOMIS Report, a process for certification of physicians providing critical care services should be established by the appropriate governing bodies, including the Society for Critical Care Medicine, the Society of Hospital Medicine, and the American Thoracic Society, among others. While the PrOMIS Report called for "cross-training of hospital-based providers to provide intensive care services in lower 'tier' hospitals," a more realistic recommendation given current involvement of hospitalists in the provision of critical care services in secondary and tertiary centers is a competency-assurance process that includes hospitalists practicing at all levels. This would not be equivalent to board certification, but would be based on a rigorous, comprehensive education and skills training process leading to recognition that would distinguish the recipient as having competencies beyond those obtained in internal medicine residency training. Models for certification could include 4-month onsite training or a distance learning curriculum with regular blocks of onsite training. Another strategy might be for appropriate governing bodies to establish basic criteria for competency that would then be provided by individual institutions. Emory University, for example, has developed a pilot program incorporating significant components from the European Society for Critical Care Medicine's Syllabus for Competency Based Training in Intensive Care Medicine in Europe.¹⁹ Other institutions are also exploring the creation of certification/competency programs. Minimally, and prior to any decision about establishing formal criteria, institutions could identify designated hospitalists within groups who have particular interest and ability in the critical care setting. These providers, based on models already in place at sites across the United States, could, as an example, be required to spend a minimum of 50% of their clinical time in the ICU and to complete 10 to 20 hours of critical care continuing medical education (CME) per year. One strategy to address this issue and develop clear consensus and guidelines would be to convene the often discussed PrOMIS II working group.

- 3. Per both the FOCCUS Report and the PrOMIS Report as well as a number of other publications,¹⁹ health services research in ICU care should be identified, funded, and implemented. A major focus of this effort should be the evaluation of clinical outcomes for ICU patients cared for by hospitalists. This research is needed for at least 2 reasons:
 - As noted, there is little research that has assessed hospitalists' impact on outcomes of ICU patients. Hospitalists are already caring for patients in ICUs across the United States and given the research that has identified the outcomes benefit provided by intensivists, it is important to know objectively if hospitalists have similar levels of performance.
 - An increasing number of hospitals and healthcare systems are now committed to achieving the Leapfrog IPS standard-a challenge for many because of the difficulty with recruiting intensivists. If new research reveals that hospitalists with board certification in Internal Medicine, and more specifically with additional competency training in critical care, also improve outcomes in the ICU then it may be possible for Leapfrog to revise the criteria for meeting the IPS standard.

Summary

As discussed in a number of publications,²⁰ including an article from the Mayo Clinic in the April 2009 edition of *Chest* entitled, "Physicians Staffing Models and Patient Safety in the ICU,"²¹ along with an accompanying editorial, "Should Intensive Care Medicine Itself Be on the Critical List,"²² creative and realistic solutions are urgently needed to address the crisis in critical care in the U.S. Collaborative efforts between Critical Care Medicine and Hospital Medicine to meet this challenge benefit all involved:

- Intensivists will continue to direct tertiary care units and/ or co-manage patients in tertiary and secondary care centers with Hospitalists.
- Hospitalists will benefit by having the opportunity to secure critical care competency training and by having their appropriate role in the ICU defined.
- All secondary and tertiary care institutions will have a realistic opportunity to meet Leapfrog IPS criteria and therefore benefit from the potential decreased length of stay (LOS), decreased mortality, and improved quality.
- Patients benefit by receiving uniform, evidence-based, protocol-driven care.

There is now a need and an opportunity for ACCP, SCCM, ATS, and the American Association of Critical Care Nurses (ACCN), to expand the important work they have already begun through the Critical Care Workforce Partnership. The Partnership should join with the SHM to take the lead in supporting and promoting this collaborative relationship between intensivists and hospitalists: aware that in the final analysis, it is the patients we serve who will benefit the most.

Address for correspondence and reprint requests:

Michael Heisler, MD, MPH, Professor of Medicine, Department of Internal Medicine, Sanford School of Medicine, The University of South Dakota, 1400 West 22nd Street, Sioux Falls, SD 57105; Telephone: 605-357-1351; Fax: 605-357-1365; E-mail: Michael.Heisler@usd.edu Received 26 April 2009; revision received 28 May 2009; accepted 24 June 2009.

References

- 1. Angus DC, Kelley MA, Schmitz RJ, et al. Caring for the critically ill patient. Current and projected workforce requirements for care of the critically ill and patients with pulmonary disease: can we meet the requirements of an aging population? *JAMA*. 2000;284:2762–2770.
- 2. Irwin RS, Marcus L, Lever A. The critical care professional societies address the critical care crisis in the united states. *Chest.* 2004;125:1512–1513.
- Kelley MA, Angus D, Chalfin DB, et al. The critical care crisis in the United States; a report from the profession. *Chest.* 2004;125:1514–1517.
- U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Health Resources and Services Administration. Report to Congress: the critical care workforce; a study of the supply and demand for critical care physicians. Senate Report 108–181. May 2006.
- Pronovost PJ, Angus DC, Dorman T, et al. Physician staffing patterns and clinical outcomes in critically ill patients. *JAMA*. 2002:288:2151–2162.
- Fuchs RJ, Berenholtz SM, Dorman T. Do intensivists in ICU improve outcome? Best practice and research. *Best Pract Res Clin Anaesthesiol.* 2005; 19:125–135.
- The Leap Frog Group website. Available at: http://www.leapfroggroup. org. Accessed July 2009.
- Pronovost PJ, Waters H, Dorman T. Impact of critical care physician workforce for intensive care unit physician staffing. *Curr Opin Crit Care*. 2001;7:456–459.
- Levy MM, Rapoport J, Lemeshow S, Chalfin DB, Phillips G, Danis M. Association between critical care physician management and patient mortality in the intensive care unit. *Ann Intern Med.* 2008;148:801–810.
- Stubenfeld G, Angus D. Are intensivists safe? Ann Intern Med. 2008;148: 877–878.
- Ewart GW, Marcus L, Gaba MM, Bradner RH, Medina JL, Chandler EB. The critical care medicine crisis: a call for federal action; a white paper from the critical care professional societies. *Chest.* 2004;125:1518–1521.
- Barnato A, Kahn JM, Rubenfeld GD, et al. Prioritizing the organization and management of intensive care services in the Unites States: the PrOMIS conference. *Crit Care Med.* 2007;35:1103–1111.
- Lindenauer PK, Pantilat SZ, Katz PP, Wachter RM. Hospitalists and the practice of inpatient medicine: results of a survey of the National Association of Inpatient Physicians. *Ann Intern Med.* 1999;130:343–349.
- 14. Tenner PA, Dibrell H, Taylor RP. Improved survival with hospitalists in a pediatric intensive care unit. *Crit Care Med.* 2003;31:847–852.
- Swift JD. Integrating hospitalists into the pediatric intensive care unit. Crit Care Med. 2003;32:813–816.
- Zawada ET Jr, Kapaska D, Herr P, et al. Prognostic outcomes after the initiation of an electronic telemedicine intensive care unit (eICU) in a rural health system. *SD Med* 2006;59(9):391–393.
- Kralovec PD, Miller JA, Wellikson L, Huddleston JM. The status of hospital medicine groups in the United States. J Hosp Med. 2006;1:75–80.
- Yong-Fang K, Sharma G, Freeman JL, Goodwin JS. Growth in the care of older patients by hospitalists in the United States. *N Engl J Med.* 2009; 360:1102–1112.
- CoBaTrICE Syllabus (Competency-Based Training in Intensive Care Medicine in Europe), Version 1.0. Brussels: European Society of Intensive Care Medicine; 2006.
- Angus DC. Caring for the critically ill. patient challenges and opportunities. JAMA. 2007;298(4):456–458.
- 21. Ognjen G, Bekele A. Physician staffing models and patient safety in the ICU. *Chest.* 2009;135:1038–1044.
- Dunn W, Murphy J. Should intensive care medicine itself be on the critical list. *Chest.* 2009;135:892–894.

2010 Society of Hospital Medicine DOI 10.1002/jhm.580 Published online in wiley InterScience (www.interscience.wiley.com).